Case Study 1   Concern raised by a family member
Initial concern - key points

· Adult resident in care home setting

· Adult's son appointed as her attorney

· Other family members carried out most of the visiting with the adult and provided toiletries, small personal items etc.

· Family members concerned that the attorney was not providing the adult with clothing and personal allowance funds and that the adult’s money may not be being used for her sole benefit
· Care fees not being fully paid and arrears built-up 
Parties contacted

· Adult’s GP

· Care home manager

· Adult's bank

· The Registers of Scotland

· Department of Work and Pensions

· Local authority social work department

· Adult's attorney
· Adult’s family members
Information ascertained

· Adult confirmed as being incapable of dealing with her financial affairs

· Adult has resided in care home since early 2018

· Attorney was making transfers to his own bank account on a regular basis

· Care home advised that there were arrears in the region of £12,000 and that they were unable to contact the attorney to address the issue
· Adult's bank provided bank statements to establish pattern of expenditure. Examination showed a pattern of expenditure which did not seem appropriate for an adult resident in a care home, e.g. bank transfers directly to the attorney, regular debit card payments at DIY/home improvement stores when the adult did not have any property, miscellaneous supermarkets transactions which appeared to be for a family weekly shop, petrol at various locations, regular cash withdrawals etc.

· Safeguards on adult's account put in place by the bank at our request

· Attorney contacted and asked to provide an accounting, however he failed to respond to the requests sent by this office.  Mail sent recorded Delivery and also by Sheriff Officers, this did not generate a response although it was confirmed that the attorney had personally received our correspondence

· Attorney advised to consider resignation as the adult’s attorney due to the lack of cooperation and the concerns that this office had over his actings.  Resignation received and Public Register updated to reflect the current position.

· Local authority are now Department of Work and Pensions corporate appointee to receive the adult’s benefits and allowances

Our view

The attorney did not appear to be acting in the best interests of the adult and was not co-operating with us, consequently he was asked to resign which he did and therefore any risk he posed to the adult’s finances was removed.

The local authority continues to act as corporate appointee for the adult to make her personal allowance available and to use any surplus income to address the arrears that had accrued with the care home fees. 

The investigation has now concluded.
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